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Dr Aileen McLeod MSP
Minister for Environment, Climate Change and Land Reform

Scottish Government

St Andrews House

Regent Road

EDINBURGH EH1 3TW

24 February 2015

Dear Minister

Thank you for meeting with our LINK delegation last week. We outlined the range of our membership of large and smaller eNGOs and the breadth of LINK’s collective agenda, besides discussing some current areas of interest with you.  We are glad you found the opportunity useful and appreciate your offer to support us where you can. As outlined, issues of concern change over time, and in some cases such as Scotland’s world-class climate and marine legislation, eNGOs are now pursuing the robust implementation of Acts which they helped to bring about. With other areas, we might form shorter-term task-and-finish groups to deliver campaigns which many of LINK’s smaller members could not alone resource.  We outlined how the main thrust of LINK members’ work on climate mitigation is achieved through Stop Climate Chaos Scotland (the emphasis of LINK-only work has been around climate adaptation), and how we feed in to the sustainable transport debate via Transform and liaison with active travel organisations.
Our work and our advocacy take account of the inter-relationship between policy areas and the squeeze on financial resources.  This underlines to us the importance of approaches by us and by decision-makers which pursue multiple objectives, weaving relevant strategies together.  We hope this was clear from the discussions.  

Our eNGO members use the LINK mechanism to make best use of their time and considerable expertise to benefit Scotland and species which don’t have a voice.  We hope you agree that this is useful to Government.

We outlined our defence of the EU Nature Directives and were reassured to hear that Scottish Government have no issues with these, despite wider debate in the UK on economic growth in relation.  However, we urged you to make that Scottish position clear taking a lead in the ongoing UK discussions in highlighting the success of the Directives to date, putting some clear water between Scotland and Westminster on this. We noted that member states will be surveyed about whether the Directives are addressing the objectives they were introduced for, and we will feed views in, via the work which we are undertaking jointly with the Links across the UK on the REFIT. It was useful to hear that any debate around merger of the two Directives would be separate and subsequent to the REFIT.

We welcomed the Scottish Government’s decision on a moratorium on shale gas and coalbed methane and referred you to LINK’s briefing
 on the issues.  We intend to respond to the forthcoming consultation.  

We discussed with you the current emphasis on economic growth and the work of LINK among others to assess whether a flourishing Scotland is one where growth is the driver, as opposed to sustainable development which takes account of the status of our resources such as water and air and of the impacts of how we produce our food, alongside measures such as GDP.  We value being part of the Round Table reviewing Scotland’s National Performance Framework which we believe is a positive initiative to integrate Government’s objectives and measure success.  Your officials confirmed that work on Indicators continues, which we welcomed.  We referred to our report
 Environment and the Economy: Helping Scotland to Flourish.  We flagged our interest in seeing the Roundtable complete this review of the NPF’s scope and ability to measure whether Scotland is genuinely flourishing across economy, society and environment. We await information from your officials about the overall timetable.  We may revert to you for help in setting up a meeting with the Cabinet Secretary for Finance, Constitution and Economy.  We were pleased to hear that Government’s review of economic strategy is also considering how social and environmental factors can be taken on board, and strongly welcome that wider interpretation as the basis for a stronger Scotland.  

In this context, we discussed LINK’s long-term work and input on agriculture and the environment.  As the major land use in Scotland this is responsible for 20% of GHGEs and is central to delivering on aspirations for biodiversity, climate change, land reform, food and more.  Despite the resource constraints of the CAP, there are opportunities to ensure that this key industry is firmly focussed around sustainable food production, enhancing rather than further damaging the environment and species on which it relies, and addressing all the related issues of diet, local and community roles in production, soils, foodmiles, packaging and more.  We urged Government to join up policy making on this. An NPF indicator to 'increase nutritional value of the Scottish diet particularly for people on low incomes while reducing resource use' would include for example reductions in imported feed, manufactured N use, negative biodiversity externalities (e.g. palm oil, fish, farmland birds) , meat in the diet, embedded blue water, waste throughout the food chain, on-farm GHGEs, packaging, distribution, retail and catering emissions.  We also urged that the new Food Commission, to be credible, includes credible experts on the environment among other strands of food policy.  LINK is broadening its focus on agriculture to consider how these broader strategies relate.  You asked for further briefing which Pete Ritchie of Nourish Scotland will be providing to you direct.
Under the land use heading we discussed how Scotland’s landscapes matter to people intrinsically, as well as underpinning many of our industries including food and drink, tourism and various arts.  Unlike some of our European counterparts, which are signatories to the European Union Landscape Convention, recognition of the role of landscape does not translate here into active care and strategies around how we want our landscapes to develop over time, except in certain protected areas.  In the wake of the erstwhile Scottish Landscape Forum there is little in the way of strategy to prevent serious impact on landscapes: we believe more could be done to encourage enhancement across Scotland of degraded landscapes.  LINK members hope that you would like to see this level of commitment among those agencies with a part to play, and that you will show Scottish Government’s encouragement for a cross-sectoral dialogue on landscape matters and the establishment of some kind of forum to lead and facilitate this.  We hope you will consider demonstrating Scottish Government’s commitment to the EULC by urging public bodies to sign up to Scotland’s Landscape Charter. We reported LINK’s support and early campaigning to establish National Parks in Scotland, and its strong support for more Parks, drawing on the experience of other comparable countries in benefitting from them.  

We flagged the imminent publication (20 Feb) of our reports on the status of enforcement around wildlife crime in Scotland, about which we briefed your predecessor.  We are keen to have a comprehensive response to these from Government, we noted officials’ advice that this will involve coordination with the Justice department, and would welcome the opportunity to discuss with Ministers how enforcement can be achieved, going forward.
We presented LINK’s strong support for Land Use Strategy, having long campaigned for its establishment and support for the Land Use pilots. We will continue to seek to influence the scope and impact of the Strategy in relation to others which also impact the environment, as well as participating in the forthcoming LUS review.  
Looking ahead, we urged that Government does not address land use in isolation from land reform, and noted that that currently there is little mention of the other in either initiative.  We have welcomed the direction of travel on land reform as initiated in the Land Reform Review Group’s report, especially in its recognition of the public interest and common good, both core concerns to  eNGOs, and we have welcomed the idea of a land rights and policies statement.  LINK will be actively participating in the work that goes forward with an eye to ensuring that land use and management deliver for nature and people and economy.  We reported thinking across Europe among young farmers on land reform, in which the lack of access to land is a serious concern, and asked that the Scottish Bill seeks to address this deficit in Scotland, clearing the way for a culture which embraces allotments and smallholdings and peri-urban, low carbon, direct food farming.  We feel the legislation has the potential to address many issues which have caused obstructions including rent levels and security over decades.  
We are aware that the Bill will be the first step in a longer journey and urged you to ensure Government gives early indications of its desired outcomes and of the timeline for the process to conclude.  LINK has submitted a response to the consultation; members support many of the draft Bill’s proposals although would like to see more definition around the type of charities identified in relation to any duty of community engagement on land management decisions being placed on charitable trustees: a targeting of the eNGO land managing charities was not an intended outcome of the LRRG; our landowning members already ensure engagement with local communities at formal and informal levels. We asked for an opportunity of more detailed discussion between you and some of the landowning NGOs, once the responses to the consultation have been considered.
For LINK members, Scotland’s nature and its strategy on biodiversity is key; we welcomed the 2020 Challenge and have contributed to various efforts to invigorate the process of delivery over many years.  We told you of our disappointment at the pace and the variation of commitment and consistency across the new structures; we are concerned to see so little action actually changing things ‘on the ground’. Despite your predecessor’s support in promoting the benefits of nature, target species have been declining.  We urged you to require more leadership for the process from Scottish Natural Heritage and to demonstrate the Government’s commitment, through specific funding to meet targets. We welcomed your commitment to being a champion for Scotland’s nature in your work and look forward to working with you in the future so Scotland can meet its targets and lead the way for other nature-rich nations.
Still with a focus on nature, we outlined LINK’s marine campaign as a good example of LINK collaborative working increasing efficiency, effectiveness and reducing duplication for good legislative and policy outcomes – recovery and restoration at sea - and adding value through LINK to the reach of the individual members’ advocacy.  Having helped to secure the Marine Act, our current focus is on seeing the spirit of that excellent legislation translated into action, and we are doing this through close, constructive work with RACCE, Marine Scotland and Government officials and by building support across the political parties and with the public.  We repeated to you our call for greater enhancement ambition, both in the National Marine Plan and in Marine Protected Areas (by prohibiting more trawling and dredging). We asked if you could help us set up a meeting with Cabinet Secretary Richard Lochhead, who has not met with LINK or the G6 group to discuss these matters for well over a year.  We also urged Government to make the connections between MPAs, the NMP and blue carbon; and example would be that coastal plants, mainly kelp, sequester 1.8m tonnes carbon/year into coastal sediments, and deepwater fish pump £100m worth/year of carbon down to deep sea sediments (a ‘free’ service). 

We outlined LINK’s focus over recent years across the four pillars of legislative, executive, judicial and civic governance of the environment
.  LINK members have made contributions under all of these headings to the development of policy in recent years. We had appreciated a recent opportunity to discuss various matters with your officials and we heard that a meeting is being arranged for us with Bridget Campbell. 

Turning to planning issues, we indicated LINK’s support for a plan-led system and for National Planning Framework 3 and the emphasis on getting people involved upstream, and told you how we have contributed proposals recently on how this can be achieved. We reported that our focus now is on equal rights of appeal in planning, to address the fact that the community voice is not being well heard in planning and to ensure that Government considers this.  Specifically, LINK is seeking a review of the planning system from the perspective of public participation and for the introduction of equal rights of appeal which evidence demonstrates works effectively for all concerned in Ireland and Australia.  We asked your help to set up a meeting with Alex Neil.  You indicated your interest in more specific objectives of our planned campaign and these are: 

· that the Local Government and Regeneration Committee initiate an independent inquiry into experiences of the planning system from a community perspective;

· that the Committee ask the Scottish Government for further information on what information the Government holds on the experience of communities who participate in the planning system, and how the planning system contributes to delivering the National Outcome: "We have strong, resilient and supportive communities where people take responsibility for their own actions and how they affect others"; and
· that the Committee agree to inviting witnesses with experience of planning systems in other jurisdictions with equal rights of appeal to provide evidence to the Committee.

 

We also raised issues around continued non-compliance with the Aarhus Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters, and reported members’ interest in seeing a consultation on environmental tribunals as promised in the SNP manifesto.  We welcomed your commitment to the production of the options paper in 2015, but seek clarification on the likely timescale.  Publication in the autumn at the latest would be most useful to those considering the plans for 2016 and beyond.   In response to your interest in our thinking, we indicated that Friends of the Earth was publishing a report looking at opportunities for an environmental court or tribunal in Scotland in the context of Aarhus compliance. An informal consultation on the report last year was well received by legal stakeholders. It is now available at http://www.foe-scotland.org.uk/litigationovertheenvironment.  We noted that the Lord President has indicated his intention to conduct a feasibility study into a specialist energy and natural resources court within the Court of Session. While we welcome the Lord President’s recognition of the complexity and value of certain environmental cases, we seek assurance that the Scottish Government will approach its commitment to looking into options for an environmental court or tribunal from an Aarhus perspective, with environmental protection and rights at its core. The creation of a new environmental court or tribunal presents an opportunity to approach Aarhus compliance holistically, by not only improving access to justice, but in providing a place to review equal rights of appeal cases, also improving public participation.

We also flagged community access to environmental information where we would like the Scottish Government implement a tri-partite approach that would enable information sharing and dissemination between Government, local public bodies (in particular local authorities) and the local people on the ground (for example plot-holders in the case of allotments). The people on the street have a wealth of skills and knowledge that we believe should be valued more and used. Community empowerment requires that the relevant resources and information are available to all the people involved with decision making and implementation in the local area.  One way this could be put in place is through a complexity approach to sustainability using a Viable Management System but there may be other systems that are being considered.  

In conclusion, Minister, we welcomed the discussion with you of issues across your portfolio and hope you found this useful, too.  We look forward to hearing from you or your officials on the points above, and on the framework for your meetings with the environment sector going forward.  LINK and the G6 group will value continuing dialogue with you in terms of both these formal discussions and some less formal opportunities, including LINK network and other events and field visits.  
Sincerely,
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Helen Todd

LINK Chair and Member of the G6 group
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